[image: Description: Wye Valley NHS Trust COL]




	
CONFIRMED MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE FINANCE COMMITTEE
HELD ON 25th AUGUST 2021
VIRTUAL MEETING via TEAMS


	
	  Present:
	
	

	
	
	

	Dr Rhian Thomas
	RT
	Chair, Independent Member – Capital and Estates

	Charles Janczewski
	CJ
	Board Chair

	John Union
	JU
	  Independent Member - Finance

	Abigail Harris
	AH
	Executive Director of Strategic Planning

	Catherine Phillips
	CP
	Executive Director of Finance 

	Len Richards
	LR
	Chief Executive

	Nicola Foreman
	NF
	Director of Corporate Governance

	Steve Curry
	SC
	Chief Operating Officer

	[bookmark: _Hlk78808937]Stuart Walker
	SW
	Executive Medical Director

	
Secretariat:

	
	

	Paul Emmerson
	PE
	Senior Finance Manager 

	
Apologies:
	
	

	
	
	

	[bookmark: _Hlk78370374]Andrew Gough
	AG
	Assistant Director of Finance

	Chris Lewis
	CL
	Deputy Director of Finance

	Rachel Gidman
	RG
	 Executive Director of People and Culture

	Ruth Walker
	RW
	Executive Nurse Director

	
	
	

	
	
	






	FC 21/08/001
	WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.

	ACTION

	FC 21/08/002

	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were noted.

	

	FC 21/08/003

	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Chair invited members to declare any interests in proceedings on the Agenda.  None were declared.

	

	FC 21/08/004

	MINUTES OF THE COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 28th JULY 2021

The minutes of the meeting held on 28th July 2021 were reviewed and confirmed to be an accurate record.

Resolved – that:

The minutes of the meeting held on 28th July 2021 were approved by the Committee as an accurate record.

	

	FC 21/08/005
	ACTION LOG FOLLOWING THE LAST MEETING

There were no outstanding actions.
	



	FC 21/08/006
	CHAIRS ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING

There had been no Chairs action taken since the last meeting.

	

	FC 21/08/007

	FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE MONTH 4

The Senior Finance Manager summarised the key points within the Month 4 Finance Report.  

At month 4, the UHB had reported an underspend of £0.260m against its plan. This reflected the operational performance of the UHB and the UHB continued to forecast a breakeven position at year-end.  The position was based on the instruction from Welsh Government to assume that the additional gross costs of COVID 19 would be fully funded by Welsh Government.  The UHB had incurred gross expenditure of £33.284m relating to the management of COVID 19 to month 4 and these costs were matched by additional COVID 19 allocations.  

The key issues were outlined as follows:

· The 2020/21 non delivery of savings is supported by Non Recurrent COVID funding in 2021/22 and is reported to Welsh Government as an opertional overspend which is supported by a COVID funding surplus.

· The UHB’s financial position had moved from a reported surplus of £0.124m at month 3 to a surplus of £0.260m at month 4. However there was variation in delegated budget holder performance and futher review and asssurance would be required to ensure the month 4 position is maintained. 

· The full year gross COVID forecast moved in the month from £117.083m at month 3 to £118.732m at month 4 and the increase included an additional £1.5m in respect of the proposed paediatric Respiratory Syncytial Virus (RSV) Surge Plan.

· At month 4, £13.173m Green and Amber savings have been identified against the £16.000m 2% savings target. Further progress was required with a focus on recurrent schemes.

Moving onto the Finance Dashboard, the Senior Finance Manager confirmed that two of the key indicators remained RAG rated as red. Both of the measures were linked to the delivery of the recurrent savings target, being the maintenance of the underlying deficit and delivery of the recurrent savings target.  In addition, it was noted that performance against the Creditor Payments compliance target remained rated as amber, after a further small deterioration against in performance in month.

Referring to Table 3, which summarised the UHB’s financial position, the Committee was reminded that Welsh Government had instructed the UHB to categorise the funding for the non delivery of 2020/21 recurrent savings as COVID funding, which in turn meant that the £21.313m underlying deficit arising from the non delivery of savings in 2020/21 would be reported as a operational overspend. 

The forecast Reductions in Planned Expenditure due to COVID 19 had increased from £4.142m at month 3 to £5.105m at month 4 mainly due to a review of spending and forecasts.   Some of the COVID funding assumptions were subject to external review and any resultant risk would need to be managed by the UHB, therefore the UHB did not intend to phase the reductions in spend into the position until there was confirmation of all COVID 19 funding assumptions. 

Table 4 of the written report highlighted that the additional COVID 19 expenditure to date was £40.384m, when the £7.100m in respect of the non delivery of 2020/21 recurrent savings was included.  This was matched by additional Welsh Government funding and this approach was consistent with final plan resource assumptions.  

Table 5 analysed the year to date variance between income, non pay and pay. The reported operational surplus of £0.260m at Month 4 was made up of an overspend of £0.104m and £1.857m against income and non pay respectively and that this was offset by a £2.221m underspend against pay. The in month operational underspend was £0.136m. Both the COVID and non COVID expenditure variances at month 4 generally followed the trend set in months 1-3. Part of the pay underspend was supported by vacancies and it was noted that the non pay overspend was driven by continuing healthcare pressures in Mental Health; drugs expenditure across the UHB and pressures against premises and fixed plant which were also observed across the UHB.

Referring to the gross COVID forecast oulined at Table 9, the Committee was reminded that the forecast had increased in month from £117.083m to £118.731m in month and that the increase included an additional £1.5m in respect of the proposed RSV Surge Plan.   In addition the Tracing Costs relating to the all Wales Surge Team, had increased by circa £3m & this was offset by a reduction in forecast costs for the mass vaccination programme, PPE and recovery costs.

Turning to COVID 19 Recovery Schemes the Committee was asked to note that the UHB had proceeded at risk with COVID recovery schemes in lieu of confirmation of additional Welsh Government funding and that the associated costs would need to be managed. 

Progress againt the  first tranche of recovery schemes was detailed at Table 12 which illustrated that the UHB forecast expenditure was £0.481m more than the confirmed funding of £13.660m.  This principally related to the 24/7 CAMHs Crisis Service and the Eating Disorders service where any curtailment of schemes was deemed to compromise patient safety.
A further bid in support of recovery, totalling £23.575m was submitted to Welsh Government at the end of June and with a view to minimizing the patient access times to the associated services, the UHB had proceeded at risk with recovery schemes where expenditure in 2021/22 was forecast at:

· £1.5m in 2021/22 and £3.1m in 2022/23 to address Core Priorities
· £1.1m in 2021/22 and £1.9m  in 2022/23 to address pressures in Unscheduled Care

The Committee was referred to a letter dated 23rd August 2021 from the UHB’s  Accountable Officer to the Chief Executive of NHS Wales which indicated that the UHB had progressed with further COVID response schemes, COVID recovery schemes and winter planning  schemes which included capital and revenue spending in 2021/22 and into 2022/23 onwards.  

The Executive Director of Finance informed the Committee, that the risk associated with the UHB decision to progess the schemes in advance of the final confirmation of funding, needed to be viewed in the light of patient access,  discussions with Welsh Government and the announcement made by Welsh Government on the 19th August of an additional £551m funding to support Covid response and recovery in the second half of the year.  The Committee was informed that the additional funding had initially been allotted to provide an  additional  £411m of response funding, an additional £100m of recovery funding and £40m of capital funding to increase hospital capacity.  The Committee was advised that the UHB’s Chief Operating Officer was working with Welsh Government to establish UHB pre-commitments against the funding and it was also expected that winter funding and pre -announcements such as the funding to support long covid service provision would be a call against the funding announced.   It was expected that funding would continue to be allocated to fund pass through costs e.g. vaccination, PPE and TTP.   Response costs which were not funded on a pass through basis were expected to be funded in line with final 2021/22 plans rather than on a “fair shares” basis.  Recovery funding was expected to be provided on the basis of the UHB recovery bids submitted in June. It was noted that Welsh Government had reserved the right to review plans and forecasts and that the UHB was expecting to be notified of COVID allocations for the remainder of the year in September.  Upon notification of the final allocations, the UHB would need to manage the risks of service pressures within the confirmed funding.

The Finance Committee Chair (RT) noted that the UHB would expect the programmes progressed at risk to be covered by the additional funding announced and asked the Chief Operating Officer to confirm whether the schemes progressed at risk were included within bids submitted by the UHB in June and whether recurrent costs arisng from the schemes were also included in the bids.   The Chief Operating Officer confirmed that the schemes progressed at risk were brought forward from the recovery bids submitted to Welsh Government in June, whilst the UHB waited upon the outcome of the bids.  In addition, the Committee was informed that part of the recurrent full year effect of the schemes progresed at risk relating to unscheduled care were mitigated by an expected stream of funding for unscheduled care against 6 priorities which included same day emergency care. In addition, the Chief Executive indicated that communication with Welsh Government had confirmed that because of the pressures facing unshceduled care, the UHB could expect to be supported in progressing reasonable plans to address the challenges faced. In the context of the UHB investing in line with its plan and Welsh Government priorities, the Chief Executive indicated that the bringing forward of plans represented a relatively low risk.

On a related issue, and with reference to table 12,  the UHB Chair (CJ) asked for clarification of the service impact of the slippage against the Recovery schemes.  In response, the Chief Operating Officer indicated that the slippage was against initial planning figures and was also in part a result of the lead in time to commission some services and equipment in support of schemes, as well as the timing of the confirmation of funding.   The Committee was also informed that some of the bids were now picked up from other funding streams and that the UHB had prioritised its schemes to align with the funding which was available nationally.  Adding to this , the Chief Executive indicated that the UHB had progressed around £6m of the schemes associated with the first recovery bid in advance of confirmed funding as this was deemed a reasonable balance of risk in view of the financial costs and the impact on services.  

The Senior Finance Manager highlighted that progress against the recurrent savings target where a further £5.7m needed to be identified, presented a risk to the underlying deficit that the UHB would carry forward to 2022/23.  An additional £0.2m of recurrent savings had been identified in month leaving a further £5.7m of recurrent savings to be identified to meet the recurrent target.   Detail of Clinical Board progress against savings Targets was provided at Appendix 1 . There was a smaller gap of £2.8m to the overall in year savings target, due to overperformance against the non recurrent target partially offseting the deficit against the recurrent target.

Referring  to the Savings Table, the Director of Corporate Governance asked for clarification of the difference between red, amber and green schemes.  In response, the Chief Operating Officer indicated that the red pipeline was used by the UHB to build confidence in the development of ideas where budget holders would not be held to account if the Schemes do not migrate to amber and green.  Once schemes migrate to Amber and Green, budget holders are held to account for delivery, although there may still be further work to finalise and fully convert amber schemes to final savings.

The Finance Committee Chair (RT) indicated concern, that whilst there was increasing confidence in the UHB delivering the 2021/22 savings target, that there was less certainty that the UHB would meet its recurrent target in year.  The Chief Operating Officer shared this concern and confirmed that the savings target was set at a level comensurate with the challenge facing the UHB and in this context the recurrent target would continue to be pursued. It was noted that the UHB still had over half a year to firm up the recurrent element of the 2021/22 schemes as the impact would fall into next year.

Continuing with the scrutiny of savings performance the Finance Committee Chair (RT) noted, that the same percentage target had been applied to all Clinical Boards in 2021/22 and asked whether there was any merit in pursing differential targets.  In answering the question, the Chief Executive indicated that past discussion had questioned whether the application of differential targets to Clinical Boards, would divert focus away from the identification of schemes, towards a dialogue on the relative fairness of the differential targets applied.  The Chief Executive added that Clinical Boards had an incentive to identify additional recurrent schemes above target, as these could in part help to meet the following year’s savings target.  In this context, the Independent Member (Finance)  (JU) asked whether Clinical Boards carried foward any shortfalls against recurrent savings targets to the following year.  In response the Chief Executive confirmed that a shortfall would be carried forward to the following year and the Senior Finance Manager added that unless action was taken to adress the gap, that the impact of any shortfall against recurrent savings targets would fall into the monthly reported financial position of  Clinical Boards in the following year.

The UHB Chair (CJ) indicated that the Committee took  assurance from the Executive Team’s review and scrutiny of Clinical Board performance with the intention of ensuring that the UHB met its agreed financial plan.

Reporting on Clinical Board performance, the Committee was informed that delegated budgets were £1.303m overspent for the 4 months to the end of July 2021. The largest overspends were in the Medicine Clinical Board where the operational position was a £1.596m overspend primarily due to nursing pressures and in the Mental Health Clinical Board where there was a cumulative deficit of £0.418m for the year to date, primarily due to continuing healthcare costs. 

The overspend in delegated budgets was offset by a £1.563m underspend against central budgets due to non recurrent opportunities and the Committee was informed that the UHB would need to take remedial action if the overall position deteriorated.

Moving on, it was noted that the UHB was expecting a positive cash balance at the end of 2021/22 in line with the revised financial forecast breakeven and that the public sector payment compliance had deteriorated marginally to 93.6% in month. It was noted that the UHB expected the compliance rate to improve as the year progressed. 

Progress against the capital plan was satisfactory as detailed in Appendix 5

Finally, the key risks were identified as:  the shortfall in savings schemes and the requirement to progress recurrent schemes in order to maintain the underlying position and the assumptions around Covid Funding

One further query was raised by the UHB Chair (CJ) in respect of the use of the 50 open beds at the Lakeside Surge capacity.  In response, the Chief Operating Officer confirmed that the beds were used for both Covid and non Covid pressures.  The main issue driving the continuing use was in relation to non covid unscheduled care pressures which were primarily driven by the challenges being faced in discharging patients from hospital.   The UHB Chair (CJ) indicated that the UHB would need to retain a focus on the ongoing costs arising from the continuing use of the additional capacity at Lakeside. 


Resolved – that:

The Finance Committee noted the gross month 4 financial impact of COVID 19 which is assessed at £33.284m;

The Finance Committee noted the additional Welsh Government COVID 19 funding of £33.284m assumed within the month 4 position;

The Finance Committee noted the £21.313m of non recurrent Welsh Government COVID 19 Funding which is assumed as coverage in respect of the 2020/21 recurrent savings shortfall;

The Finance Committee noted the reported underspend of £0.260m at month 4 due to operational underspend;

[bookmark: _GoBack]The Finance Committee noted the forecast breakeven which is consistent with the revised financial plan submitted to Welsh Government at the end of June and assumes additional funding of £140.045m to manage the impact of COVID 19 in 2021/22;

The Finance Committee noted that it is assumed that COVID 19 reductions in planned care expenditure can now be used to mitigate risks against full delivery of the 2021/22 savings programme and any other operational pressures and that these assumptions are being reaffirmed with Welsh Government;

The Finance Committee noted that whilst the UHB has assumed that all COVID response costs will be funded, these will be subject to external review. This is therefore a risk until this funding is confirmed.

The Finance Committee noted that the UHB has proceeded at risk with COVID recovery schemes in lieu of confirmation of additional Welsh Government funding and that the associated costs will need to be managed

The Finance Committee noted the 2021/22 brought forward Underlying Deficit was £25.3m and that the forecast carry forward of £25.3m into 2022/23 is dependent upon delivery of the £12m recurrent savings target as set out in the financial plan.



	

	FC 21/08/008

	FINANCE RISK REGISTER

The Senior Finance Manager presented the 2021/22 Finance Risk Register to the Committee.

The following risks identified on the 2021/22 Risk Register remained categorized as extreme risks (Red):

•	Maintaining the underlying deficit of £25.3m on line with the draft annual plan;
•	Delivery of the 2% CIP (£16.0m).

The Committee was advised that the Risk Fin02/21 – The delivery of in year breakeven position and the management of budget pressures was downgraded from Extreme to High following last month’s meeting and this re-assessment was reinforced by the movement in the operational surplus from £0.124m to £0.260m as reported at month 4.

It was noted that the COVID response and recovery funding risks remain rated as High pending Welsh Government funding confirmation.


Resolved – that:

The Finance Committee noted the risks highlighted within the 2021/22 risk register.

	


















	FC 21/08/009
	MONTH 4 FINANCIAL MONITORING RETURNS 

These were noted for information. 

	

	FC 21/08/010
	ITEMS TO BRING TO THE ATTENTION OF THE BOARD

There were no items to being to the attention of the Board.

	

	FC 21/08/011
	DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING OF THE COMMITTEE

Wednesday 29th September 2.00pm; Virtual Meeting via Teams
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